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On February 25, 2021, Public Service Company of New Hampshire d/b/a Eversource Energy 
(Eversource or Company) requested reversal of the approval granted on December 22, 2020 for a change 
in program budget levels.  Eversource requests that $3,088,661 transfer back to commercial and 
industrial (C&I) sector from the residential sector, which reverts the budgets back to the originally 
approved budget levels.  Eversource also provided notification of an increase of more than 120% of the 
budget for selected programs.  Staff recommends approval of the reversal of the budget approval dated 
December 22, 2020 and transfer of funding within the C&I sector to cover overspent programs.1  Staff 
recommends approval of the transfer of funds from underspent C&I programs to the C&I demand 
response pilot; however, Staff recommends that for calculation of the performance incentive (PI) that 
only 120% of the original budget for the C&I demand response pilot (or $456,224) be allowed for 
inclusion in the overall PI calculation, given that the pilot was limited in nature, including the budget, as 
that is the intent of a pilot.  In terms of total PI to be earned, the Company’s proposed reversal to the 
original budget indicates that actual PI will remain below the 125% cap on PI since total anticipated 
expenditures are expected to come in under the original budget by $1,550,336 as represented in Table 1 
below.  

Eversource is seeking approval for the budget transfer between sectors in accordance with 
Section 4.3 of the 2018-2020 NH Statewide Energy Efficiency plan (p. 35), which states the following: 

 Once the budgets are approved, there will be no movement of funds between the Residential and
Commercial & Industrial sectors unless specifically approved by the Commission.  In addition,
no funds shall be transferred from the Home Energy Assistance Program without prior approval
by the Commission.

1 Staff notes that Order No. 26,440 issued on December 29, 2020 in Docket No. DE 20-092 granted extension of the current 
program funding levels and EERS plan structure into 2021.  At this time, Staff takes no position  relating to how this request 
for a change to the approved 2020 budget levels affects the 2021 program budgets in Docket No. DE 20-092.   
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 The NH Utilities shall provide notification to the Commission if an individual program’s actual 
expenditures are forecasted to exceed 120 percent of the program’s budget.   

 
 Table 1 shows the actual expenditures that Eversource anticipates for 2020 compared to the 
budgets originally approved by Order No. 26,323 on December 31, 2019 and also the revised budgets 
approved on December 22, 2020.  Given that the original budgets by sector were more in line with the 
projected spending for 2020, the reversal of the approval seems appropriate.   
 

Table 1.  Estimated Expenditures Compared to Original and Recently Approved Budgets 
 

 
 

 Source:  Eversource’s requests dated November 23, 2020 and February 25, 2021 
 
  In regards to the transfer of funds within a sector to cover over expenditures of programs, 
Eversource is required to provide notification of expenditures over 120% of the budgets.  As Table 1 
shows, two programs exceeded the original budget—Small C&I and C&I demand response pilot.  Table 
1 also shows that if the actual expected spending is compared to the budget change requested in 
November, then three programs exceed 120% of the budget—Small C&I, Municipal program, and the 
C&I demand response programs.   
 
 Staff recommends that Eversource use budgets from underspent programs within a sector to 
cover the overspent programs.  For the C&I demand response pilot, however, Staff recommends that the 
Commission only allow Eversource to use 120% of the approved budget in the calculation of the PI, 
given that a pilot by definition is a limited program to determine whether a full program will be 
successful and achieve cost-effective savings.  In other words, the allowed actual spending for PI 
purposes for the C&I demand response program would be $456,224.   
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 In summary, Staff recommends approval of the reversal of the budgets to the original levels 
approved in Order No. 26,323 and recommends that the Commission approve a modification to the PI 
calculation by limiting the amount of actual spending allowed to be included from the C&I demand 
response program to no more than 120% of the budget or $456,224.   
 








